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                          STATE OF FLORIDA
                 DIVISION OF ADMINISTRATIVE HEARINGS

NICOLAS POLANCO,                    )
                                    )
               Petitioner,          )
                                    )
vs.                                 )   CASE NO. 93-1302
                                    )
MARRIOTT HOTELS AND RESORTS, INC.,  )
                                    )
               Respondent.          )
                                    )
____________________________________)

                        RECOMMENDED ORDER

     Pursuant to written Notice, the Division of Administrative Hearings, by its
duly designated Hearing Officer, Daniel Manry, held a formal hearing in the
above-styled case on October 18, 1993, in Tallahassee, Florida.

                           APPEARANCES

     For Petitioner:  Nicolas Polanco, pro se
                      88-05 171st Street, Apartment 1-K
                      Jamaica, New York  11432

     For Respondent:  Carlton J. Trosclair, Esquire
                      Vice President and Associate
                        General Counsel
                      Marriott International
                      One Marriott Drive, Department 923
                      Washington, D.C.  20058

                      STATEMENT OF THE ISSUES

     The issue for determination in this proceeding is whether Respondent
committed an unlawful employment practice as alleged in the Petition For Relief.

                      PRELIMINARY STATEMENT

     At the formal hearing, Petitioner testified in his own behalf and presented
the testimony of two witnesses.  Petitioner submitted a composite exhibit for
admission in evidence.  Respondent presented the testimony of one witness and
submitted 12 exhibits for admission in evidence.  The witnesses and exhibits of
the parties and rulings with respect to each are set forth in the transcript of
the formal hearing filed on November 12, 1993.

     Proposed findings of fact and conclusions of law were not timely filed by
Petitioner.  Respondent timely filed proposed findings of fact on November 18,
1993.  Respondent's proposed findings of fact are addressed in the Appendix to
this Recommended Order.



                        FINDINGS OF FACT

     1.  Respondent is an employer for the purposes of this proceeding.
Respondent's principal place of business is in Orlando, Florida.

     2.  In 1982, Petitioner was employed by Respondent as a houseman at one of
Respondent's hotels located at Marco Island, Florida.  Respondent worked
continuously in that location until he requested a transfer to the Orlando World
hotel in 1986 and received his transfer in the same year.

     3.  While employed at the Orlando World hotel, Petitioner refused to follow
instructions, had excessive absences and was late to work repeatedly.
Petitioner received the following disciplinary warnings which finally resulted
in his termination on or about October 7, 1991:

            March 8, 1991 - Written Warning (refused to
          follow a reasonable job order)
            March 17, 1991 - Verbal Warning (reporting to
          work later on 3 occasions within a 90 day
          period), 2/27/91, 3/3/91, 3/17/91
            May 15, 1991 - Written Warning (failure to
          follow Respondent's work policies)
            July 30, 1991 - Termination Recommendation
          (changed to a written warning)
            August 2, 1991 - Written document (explaining
          to Petitioner his problems with respect to
          attendance and tardiness)
            October 7, 1991 - Suspension and Termination
          Recommendation.

     4.  Respondent's rules require employees to call in at least two hours in
advance of their shift starting time to report a planned absence from work.
Petitioner failed to comply with Respondent's rules by failing to give
Respondent timely notice of his planned absence for October 7, 1991.  On October
7, 1991, Petitioner called in to report his absence 15 minutes before 8:00 a.m.
when his shift started.

     5.  Petitioner failed to provide credible and persuasive evidence that the
Respondent's disciplinary warnings were fraudulent or untruthful.  Petitioner
was replaced by Mr. Martin Gamey, an Hispanic male.

     6.  Respondent did not conduct an unlawful employment practice in
terminating Petitioner.  Respondent did not act with any bias or animus against
Petitioner.  Petitioner's termination was based upon Petitioner's failure to
satisfy his job requirements, failure to follow instructions, excessive
absences, and failure to give timely notice for planned absences.

                       CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

     7.  The Division of Administrative Hearings has jurisdiction over the
parties and the subject matter of this proceeding.  Section 120.57(1), Florida
Statutes.  The parties were duly noticed for the formal hearing.

     8.  The burden of proof in this proceeding is on Petitioner.  Petitioner
must establish by a preponderance of evidence that his termination from
employment unlawfully discriminated against Petitioner.  Department of



Transportation v. J.W.C. Company, Inc., 396 So.2d 778 (Fla. 1st DCA 1981);
Balino v. Department of Health and Rehabilitative Services, 348 So.2d 349 (Fla.
1st DCA 1977).

     9.  Petitioner must make a prima facie showing of discrimination.
McDonnell Douglas Corporation v. Green, 411 U.S. 792, 802 (1973).  Petitioner
must show that he was a member of a protected group, that an adverse employment
action took place, that Petitioner and a similarly situated unprotected group
received dissimilar treatment, and that sufficient direct or circumstantial
evidence exists to infer a causal connection between Petitioner's group status
and the disparate treatment.  See Pugh v. Heinrich, 695 F.Supp. 533, 540 (M.D.
Fla. 1988) affd. 933 F.2d 1020 (11th Cir. 1992).

     10.  If Petitioner satisfies the threshold requirement of a prima facie
showing, then Respondent has the burden of articulating a legitimate,
nondiscriminatory reason for the action complained of.  If Respondent
articulates such a reason, then Petitioner must prove by a preponderance of
evidence that the reasons offered by Respondent are a pretext for
discrimination.

          If the plaintiff meets [the] initial burden,
          the burden shifts to the defendant employer
          to articulate some legitimate, non-
          discriminatory reason for rejecting the
          plaintiff.  If the defendant carries this
          burden, the plaintiff must prove by
          preponderance the reasons offered by the
          employer were a pretext for discrimination by
          showing, for instance, discriminatory intent.
          The employer may rebut the pretext charge by
          proof of absence of discriminatory motive.
          See also Chalk v. Secretary of Labor, U.S.
          Dept. of Labor, 565 F.2d 764, 766-67 (D.C.
          Cir. 1977), cert. den., 435 U.S. 945, 98
          S.Ct. 1527, 55 L.Ed.2d 542 (1978).  When the
          burden shifts initially after plaintiff
          establishes a prima facie case, the employer
          need not prove that it was actually motivated
          by articulated non-discriminatory reasons or
          that the hired applicant was more qualified
          than plaintiff.  Texas Dept. of Community
          Affairs v. Burdine, ____ U.S. ____, 101 S.
          Ct. 1089, 67 L.Ed.2d 207 (1981).

School Board of Leon County v. Hargis, 400 So.2d 103, 108 n.2 (Fla. 1st DCA
1981); See also, Department of Corrections v. Chandler, 582 So.2d 1183, 1185-
1186 (Fla. 1st DCA 1991);  School Board of Leon County v. Weaver, 556 So.2d 443,
444 (Fla. 1st DCA 1990).

     11.  Petitioner failed to satisfy the threshold requirement of a prima
facie showing of discrimination.  Petitioner's testimony failed to establish
that an adverse employment action took place, that Petitioner and a similarly
situated unprotected group received dissimilar treatment, and that sufficient
direct or circumstantial evidence exists to infer a causal connection between
Petitioner's group status and any disparate treatment.



                           RECOMMENDATION

     Based upon the foregoing Findings of Fact and Conclusions of Law, it is

     RECOMMENDED that a Final Order be issued denying Petitioner's claim of
unlawful discrimination.

     DONE AND ENTERED this 7th day of December, 1993, at Tallahassee, Florida.

                            ___________________________________
                            DANIEL MANRY
                            Hearing Officer
                            Division of Administrative Hearings
                            The DeSoto Building
                            1230 Apalachee Parkway
                            Tallahassee, Florida 32399-1550
                            (904) 488-9675

                            Filed with the Clerk of the
                            Division of Administrative Hearings
                            this 7th day of December, 1993.

         APPENDIX TO RECOMMENDED ORDER, CASE NO. 93-1302

     Respondent's paragraphs 3, 4 and 7 were rejected as irrelevant and
immaterial.  Respondent's paragraph 1, 2, 5 and 6-10 were accepted in substance.

COPIES FURNISHED:

Carlton J. Trosclair, Esquire
Marriott Corporation
One Marriott Drive, Department 923
Washington, D.C.  20058

Sharon Moultry, Clerk
Commission On Human Relations
325 John Knox Road
Building F, Suite 240
Tallahassee, Florida  32303-4149

Dana Baird, General Counsel
Commission on Human Relations
325 John Knox Road
Building F, Suite 240
Tallahassee, Florida  32303-4149

Nicolas Polanco
88-05 71st Street
Apartment 1-K
Jamaica, New York  11432



            NOTICE OF RIGHT TO SUBMIT EXCEPTIONS

All parties have the right to submit written exceptions to this Recommended
Order.  All agencies allow each party at least 10 days in which to submit
written exceptions.  Some agencies allow a larger period within which to submit
written exceptions.  You should contact the agency that will issue the final
order in this case concerning agency rules on the deadline for filing exceptions
to this Recommended Order.  Any exceptions to this Recommended Order should be
filed with the agency that will issue the final order in this case.

=================================================================
                         AGENCY FINAL ORDER
=================================================================

                          STATE OF FLORIDA
                    COMMISSION ON HUMAN RELATIONS

NICOLAS POLANCO,

     Petitioner,                     EEOC Case No. 15F920038
                                     FCHR Case No. 92-0638
vs.
                                     DOAH Case No. 93-1302
MARRIOTT HOTELS AND RESORT, INC.,    FCHR Order No. 94-048

     Respondent.
__________________________________/

                FINAL ORDER DISMISSING PETITION FOR
            RELIEF FROM AN UNLAWFUL EMPLOYMENT PRACTICE

                    I.  Panel of Commissioners

     The following three Commissioners participated in the disposition of this
matter:

                    Commissioner Sandra Garcia
                      Panel Chairperson;
                    Commissioner Elena Flom, and
                    Commissioner Geraldine Thompson.

                    II.  Appearances

     Petitioner Nicolas Polanco did not appear before the Panel for
deliberations in this matter.



     For Respondent Marriott Hotels and Resorts, Inc.:

                    Carlton J. Trosclair, Esquire
                    Marriott International
                    One Marriott Drive, Dept. 923
                    Washington, D.C.  20058

                    III.  Preliminary Matters

     Mr. Nicolas Polanco, Petitioner herein, filed a complaint of discrimination
with this Commission pursuant to the Human Rights Act of 1977, as amended,
Sections 760.01-760.10, Florida Statutes (1991), alleging that Marriott Hotels
and Resorts, Inc., Respondent herein, unlawfully discriminated against him on
the basis of national origin (Dominican Republic).

     In accordance with the Commission's rules, the allegations of
discrimination were investigated and an Investigatory Report was submitted to
the Executive Director who issued his determination finding no reasonable cause
to believe that an unlawful employment practice occurred.

     Petitioner filed a Petition for Relief from an Unlawful  Employment
Practice and the case was transferred to the Division of Administrative Hearings
(DOAH) for the conduct of a formal proceeding.

     A formal administrative hearing was held in Tallahassee, Florida before
DOAH hearing officer Daniel Manry, who has issued a Recommended Order.

     Pursuant to notice, public deliberations were held in Orlando, Florida
before the aforementioned panel of Commissioners, at which deliberations the
panel determined the action to be taken upon the Petition for Relief.

                    IV.  Findings of Facts

     The DOAH hearing officer's findings of fact are supported by competent
substantial evidence.  We adopt the hearing officer's findings of fact.

                    V.  Conclusions of Law

     We expressly reject the subordinate, intermediate legal  conclusion that
Petitioner did not establish a prima facie case of discrimination within the
requirements of the McDonnell Douglas evidentiary analysis.  The hearing
officer's overall legal conclusion, however, is correct, i.e., that Petitioner
retains the burden of proof and that Petitioner's proof is insufficient to
establish the occurrence of unlawful discrimination.

     We agree with the hearing officer's overall analysis of the  legal issues
and conclusion of law based upon the factual findings.  Accordingly, we adopt
the hearing officer's overall conclusion of law.

                    VI.  Dismissal

      The Petition for Relief From an Unlawful Employment Practice and the
Complaint of Discrimination are DISMISSED with prejudice.



     Each party is advised of his right to petition the Florida District Court
of Appeal for judicial review of this Final Agency Order.  Such Notice of Appeal
must be filed within 30 days of the date that this order is filed with the clerk
of the Commission.  Section 120.68, Florida Statutes, and Fla.R.App.P. 9.110(b).

     FOR THE FLORIDA COMMISSION ON HUMAN RELATIONS:

                              BY:___________________________
                                 Commissioner Sandra Garcia,
                                   Panel Chairperson;
                                 Commissioner Elena Flom, and
                                 Commissioner Geraldine Thompson.

     FILED this 3rd day of June 1994, Tallahassee, Florida.

                              _______________________________
                              Clerk of the Commission

                 NOTICE TO COMPLAINANT/PETITIONER

     As  your complaint was filed under Title VII of the Civil Rights Act of
1964, which is enforced by the U.S. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission
(EEOC), you have the right to request EEOC to review this Commission's final
agency action.  To secure a "substantial weight review" by EEOC, you must
request it in writing within 15 days of your receipt of this order.  Send your
request to Miami District Office (EEOC), One Biscayne Tower, 2 South Biscayne
Boulevard, Suite 2700 - 27th Floor, Miami, Florida 33131.

Copies furnished to:

Nicolas Polanco, pro se
88-05 171st Street, Apt. 1-K
Jamaica, New York 11432

Carlton J. Trosclair, Esquire
Marriott International
One Marriott Drive, Dept. 923
Washington, D.C.  20058

Daniel Manry,  DOAH Hearing Officer

Harden King, FCHR Legal Advisor
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                          STATE OF FLORIDA
                 DIVISION OF ADMINISTRATIVE HEARINGS

PETER BALLANCE,              )
                             )
     Petitioner,             )
                             )
vs.                          )  CASE NO. 92-3910
                             )
TOWN OF PALM BEACH,          )
                             )
     Respondent.             )
_____________________________)

                          RECOMMENDED ORDER

     Pursuant to Notice, this cause was heard by Linda M. Rigot, the assigned
Hearing Officer of the Division of Administrative Hearings, on June 18, 1993,
and on August 27, 1993, in West Palm Beach, Florida.

                             APPEARANCES

     For Petitioner:  Jonathan R. Kaplan, Esquire
                      Lubin & Gano, P.A.
                      Second Floor, Flagler Plaza
                      1217 South Flagler Drive
                      West Palm Beach, Florida  33401

     For Respondent:  John C. Randolph, Esquire
                      Jones, Foster, Johnson, et al.
                      505 South Flagler Drive
                      P.O. Drawer "E"
                      West Palm Beach, Florida  33402

                       STATEMENT OF THE ISSUE

     The issue presented is whether Respondent Town of Palm Beach committed an
unlawful employment practice by discharging Petitioner Peter Ballance from
employment due to Petitioner's handicap, and, if so, what relief should be given
Petitioner.

                       PRELIMINARY STATEMENT

     Petitioner Peter Ballance filed with the Florida Commission on Human
Relations an Amended Charge of Discrimination alleging that the Town of Palm
Beach had discharged Petitioner from his position as a mechanic due to
Petitioner's handicap (stuttering) and due to his national origin (England).
Respondent Town of Palm Beach denied those allegations.  The Commission
determined that there is no reasonable cause to believe that an unlawful
employment practice has occurred.  Pursuant to Petitioner's request, a
redetermination was made, which resulted in the Commission's Notice of
Redetermination that there is no reasonable cause to believe that an unlawful
employment practice has occurred.



     Thereafter, Petitioner filed a Petition for Relief alleging that he had
suffered discrimination due to his handicap of stuttering (sometimes referred to
by Petitioner as a speech impediment or communications disorder) and alleging
that Petitioner's national origin (referred to by Petitioner as either England
or the United Kingdom) also contributed to Respondent's discriminatory treatment
of him.  That Petition was transmitted by the Commission to the Division of
Administrative Hearings on June 29, 1992, for the conduct of a formal
proceeding.

     At the commencement of the final hearing, Petitioner specifically announced
that he is not claiming any discriminatory treatment based on his national
origin and that he only claims that he has been treated unfairly based upon his
speech impediment.

     Petitioner testified on his own behalf and presented the testimony of
Ronald E. Walker.  Respondent Town of Palm Beach presented the testimony of
William Michael Sharpe, Lloyd W. McCoy, Albert P. Dusey, William Carl Krouse,
and David Lee Kyzar.  Additionally, Petitioner's Exhibits numbered 1-11, 13, and
15-20 were admitted in evidence, as were Respondent's Exhibits numbered 1-7.

                         FINDINGS OF FACT

     1.  In response to a newspaper advertisement, in May of 1990, Petitioner
Peter Ballance submitted to Respondent Town of Palm Beach his employment
application, together with an extensive resume, seeking a position as a Mechanic
III with the Town's Public Works Department.  On May 31, 1990, Petitioner was
interviewed for that position by an interview panel of four persons:  David
Kyzar, Lloyd McCoy, William Krouse, and Leonard Greene.

     2.  At the beginning of his interview, Petitioner spoke in a whisper.  He
explained that he stuttered and speaking in a whisper made it easier for him to
communicate without stuttering.  Within the first few minutes of his interview
Petitioner relaxed and began speaking in a normal tone.  The members of the
interview team had no difficulty communicating with Petitioner, and Petitioner
had no difficulty communicating with them.  No member of the interview team had
any concern about Petitioner's stuttering since one employee with a severe
stutter already worked in the Town's Public Works Department, and one employee
with a stutter worked as one of the Town's police officers.  Further, the
members of the interview team understood that the position for which Petitioner
was applying would not require much verbal communication.

     3.  During the interview, Petitioner spoke of his extensive qualifications.
The position of Mechanic III is the Town's highest level mechanic position.
According to both the job description and the discussion during the interview, a
Mechanic III is expected to work with little or no supervision, is able to
handle any repair job, and can perform the highest level of preventive
maintenance on the Town's vehicles.  During the interview Petitioner represented
himself to be able to work on all vehicles based upon his 30 years' experience
working on all types of engines and vehicles.  Essentially, Petitioner
represented that he could repair anything.

     4.  Petitioner specifically advised that he did not like working in a flat
rate shop.  A flat rate shop uses a book which rates each job as to time so that
the shop can give a customer a quote as to how much that job will cost.  The
book gives the maximum and minimum time periods for that job.  Since it does not
take mechanics the length of time to do the job which the flat rate book
indicates is the appropriate time, the mechanic is actually paid for more time



than the job took.  It is easy, therefore, for a mechanic to be paid for 70
hours of work, for example, when he actually only worked a regular 40 hour work
week.  Petitioner explained that he thought the use of flat rates was an
unethical practice and that Petitioner liked to take his time in repairing
engines because he liked doing quality work.  Petitioner's dislike of flat rate
shops posed no problem to the interview team since the Town does not operate a
flat rate shop.

     5.  The interview team discussed with Petitioner his experience with
diagnostic equipment.  Petitioner specifically represented during the interview,
as well as on his resume, that he is proficient in operating the Sun
Interrogator II, an engine analyzer.  Petitioner's experience with that machine
was important since the Town used the Sun Interrogator II in its shop.

     6.  Petitioner was the most qualified applicant for the position.  All
members of the interview team were favorably impressed with Petitioner's
extensive mechanical ability and with how he handled himself during the
interview.  He was hired as a Mechanic III in the Town's Public Works
Department.

     7.  Petitioner began his employment on June 14, 1990, a Thursday.  On that
Thursday and Friday and for the following full week, Petitioner worked under
Mike Sharpe, the mechanic foreman responsible for overseeing the operation of
the Town's vehicle maintenance shop.  Sharpe was Petitioner's immediate
supervisor, and Sharpe's own immediate supervisor was David Kyzar, the vehicle
maintenance supervisor and a member of Petitioner's interview team.  Kyzar's
immediate supervisor was Lloyd McCoy, the division manager who served on
Petitioner's interview team with Kyzar.  McCoy's immediate supervisor was Al
Dusey, the Director of the Public Works Department of the Town of Palm Beach.

     8.  During that first partial week and first full week while Petitioner's
immediate supervisor Mike Sharpe was supervising his work, Sharpe began to
question Petitioner's ability to perform his duties.  Sharpe found that
Petitioner took an inordinate amount of time to perform any job assigned to him
and specifically noted that Petitioner did not know how to hook up the Sun
Interrogator II.  Sharpe gave Petitioner the manual for the Interrogator and
thereafter observed Petitioner using the manual, not as a reference book, but,
rather, Petitioner was following the manual step-by-step as he worked.  Sharpe
assumed that Petitioner was nervous at his new job since Petitioner's
demonstrated lack of skill was contrary to the extensive experience Petitioner
had represented, both verbally and in writing, that he had.  Yet, Sharpe was
concerned enough about Petitioner's apparent lack of ability that Sharpe
contacted Kyzar who was on vacation to explain to Kyzar his concerns about
Petitioner's performance.

     9.  Starting the following Monday, Petitioner's second full week of
employment, it was Sharpe's turn to be on vacation, and Kyzar returned from his
vacation to oversee the operation of the vehicle maintenance shop while Mike
Sharpe was on vacation.  Sharpe continued to be concerned enough about
Petitioner's performance that he called Kyzar from North Carolina where he was
vacationing to ask Kyzar how Petitioner was doing.  Kyzar explained that he was
sharing the same concerns that Sharpe had, that is, Petitioner's extreme
slowness in performing any task and Petitioner's apparent lack of skill.

     10. Kyzar began making personal notations which he kept in his desk
regarding Petitioner's work.  For example, he made a notation when a job which
would normally take 20 to 30 minutes took Petitioner, a supposedly highly



skilled mechanic, 4 hours to complete.  Kyzar wrote such a memo almost every
day.  When he did so, Kyzar would speak with Petitioner about Petitioner's
extreme slowness and poor performance in a position demanding a high level of
skills.

     11. Petitioner responded to Kyzar by accusing Kyzar of picking on
Petitioner because of his stutter.  Kyzar repeatedly told Petitioner that
Petitioner's stutter was not a problem but Petitioner's performance was.

     12. It was important to Petitioner to discuss with people his stuttering.
During Petitioner's first two days of employment before Kyzar went on his one-
week vacation, Kyzar took Petitioner through the orientation procedures for new
employees.  He introduced him to other employees; he took him on a tour of the
facilities and showed him where vehicles to be repaired would be located; he
made sure that Petitioner filled out the new employee forms required by the
Town, and he went over Petitioner's job duties.  During those two days,
Petitioner on several occasions wanted to discuss with Kyzar Petitioner's speech
impediment, and Kyzar listened to Petitioner's explanation and discussed it with
Petitioner.  After Kyzar returned from vacation and began supervising the
vehicle maintenance shop while Sharpe was on vacation, Petitioner came to
Kyzar's office several times to discuss Petitioner's stutter and also pulled
Kyzar aside in the shop several times to discuss Petitioner's stutter.  Kyzar
eventually told Petitioner he did not have time to keep discussing Petitioner's
stutter when Petitioner's stutter was not a problem.

     13. During Kyzar's supervision, Petitioner became critical and vocal
regarding the fact that Petitioner did not like the brands of products being
used by the Town to repair its vehicles and also did not like some of the
procedures followed in the vehicle maintenance shop or followed by the Town.
Kyzar's explanation to Petitioner, for example, as to why a governmental entity
would have to purchase Goodyear tires rather than Michelin tires did not satisfy
Petitioner.

     14. All persons are hired by the Town of Palm Beach as probationary
employees.  Petitioner's probationary period was six months.  At the end of
Petitioner's first month of employment, Kyzar, his supervisor, and his
supervisor's supervisor met and discussed the sharp contrast between the
representations made on Petitioner's resume and during Petitioner's interview
and Petitioner's actual performance.  It was clear to them that Petitioner did
not possess the skills necessary to perform repairs at the level of a Mechanic
III and, accordingly, did not possess the skills which Petitioner had
represented, both verbally and in writing, that he possessed.

     15. Petitioner was terminated from his employment by the Town of Palm Beach
on July 16, 1990.  The sole reason for Petitioner's termination was his poor
level of performance and apparent inability to perform the job for which he had
been hired.  Although the Town's vehicle maintenance shop was not a flat rate
shop, the Town expected, and had a right to expect, that Petitioner would
perform his duties within a reasonable time.  Since Petitioner was either unable
or unwilling to accomplish his repair jobs within a reasonable time, the Town
had good cause for terminating Petitioner's employment if there had been a
requirement for good cause in order to terminate a probationary employee.

     16. Petitioner's speech impediment did not cause or contribute to
Petitioner's discharge.  His speech impediment did not interfere with any of his
communications relative to his employment with the Town of Palm Beach.



     17. Neither the Town of Palm Beach nor any of its employees discriminated
in any way against Petitioner as a result of his stutter.

     18. Petitioner testified for a number of hours on two separate days during
the final hearing in this cause.  Even with the extra stress experienced by many
people while testifying and otherwise participating in an evidentiary hearing,
Petitioner's stutter did not interfere with his communication.  In fact,
Petitioner's stutter was barely noticeable and infrequent.

     19. Although Petitioner testified that he is able to work on any vehicle
due to his extensive experience, he also testified that he should not have been
expected to repair domestic vehicles as well as European vehicles since he had
worked primarily on foreign vehicles both before and after he moved to the
United States in 1983.  Although there may be a difference between the nuts and
bolts used in foreign cars and those used in domestic cars, there is no
difference between foreign cars and domestic cars as far as the procedure for
hooking up the Sun Interrogator II and no difference as to the mechanical work
to be performed.  Accordingly, Petitioner's testimony that he was a little slow
because of his unfamiliarity with domestic cars is rejected since it is without
factual basis and is contrary to the representations made by Petitioner to the
Town in Petitioner's resume, during Petitioner's interview, and during the final
hearing in this cause.

                        CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

     20. The Division of Administrative Hearings has jurisdiction over the
parties hereto and the subject matter hereof.  Section 120.57(1), Florida
Statutes.

     21. Section 760.10(1)(a), Florida Statutes, provides, inter alia, that it
is an unlawful employment practice for an employer to discharge or otherwise to
discriminate against any individual with respect to employment because of such
person's national origin or handicap.  After the Executive Director of the
Florida Commission on Human Relations entered a determination that there was no
reasonable cause to believe that the Town had committed an unlawful employment
practice as to Petitioner and had entered a redetermination of no reasonable
cause, Petitioner filed his Petition for Relief, and that Petition was referred
to the Division of Administrative Hearings.  At the commencement of the final
hearing Petitioner waived his claim and dropped his allegation that the Town had
discriminated against him based upon his national origin.  Accordingly, the only
dispute remaining between the parties is whether the Town committed an unlawful
employment practice by discriminating against Petitioner based on his handicap.
Petitioner has failed to meet his burden of proof.

     22. Despite Petitioner's reliance on Kelley v. Bechtel Power Corp., 633
Fed. Supp. 927 (S.D. Fla. 1986), later cases make it clear that the Florida
Commission on Human Relations does follow the federal statutory and case law in
determining violations of Florida's Human Rights Act of 1977.  See, Fla. Dept.
of Community Affairs v. Bryant, 586 So.2d 1205 (Fla. 1st Dist. 1991); Dept. of
Corrections v. Chandler, 582 So.2d 1183 (Fla. 1st Dist. 1991).  In order to
prove a prima facie case Petitioner must show that he is a member of a protected
class.  Petitioner has not proven that he is.  It is generally accepted that if
Petitioner were unable to speak, he would have a handicap which would offer him
the protections of the Florida Human Rights Act of 1977.  Petitioner is,
however, able to speak quite well.  Although he has a stutter which he
characterizes as a communications disorder, as a communications disability,
and/or as a speech impediment, Petitioner has cited no authority, and none has



been found, for Petitioner's position that having a stutter is a handicap
entitling Petitioner to the protections of that statute.  Although Petitioner
appears to take the position that he has a severe stutter, that was not
apparent.  During his lengthy testimony on two separate days and during the
times that he interjected himself into other stages of the final hearing,
Petitioner's stutter occurred highly infrequently and did not interfere with his
ability to communicate.  Since Petitioner has failed to prove that he has a
handicap recognized by the law to be such, he has failed to present a prima
facie case.

     23. Even if Petitioner had presented a prima facie case, then the Town
would have the burden of presenting evidence to show the existence of a
legitimate, nondiscriminatory reason for terminating Petitioner's employment.
The Town has done so.  Despite Petitioner's representations that he is well
qualified to perform the duties of a Mechanic III, Petitioner was either unable
or unwilling to perform those duties.  Petitioner was counseled during his
employment with the Town regarding his slowness and apparent inability to
properly complete the tasks assigned to him within a reasonable period of time,
but Petitioner did not improve.  Accordingly, the Town terminated Petitioner's
employment during his probationary period due to his inability to perform his
job.  The Town has met its requirement of articulating, and has exceeded its
burden by proving, the existence of a legitimate, nondiscriminatory reason for
its action.

     24. Had Petitioner proven a prima facie case which would have then required
the Town to articulate a nondiscriminatory reason for its action, Petitioner
would have then been required to meet a burden of persuasion that the offered
reason was a pretext and that a discriminatory reason more likely motivated the
Town in its actions.  Petitioner has failed in proving that the
nondiscriminatory reason, Petitioner's unwillingness or inability to perform his
duties timely, was a pretext and that his stutter more likely motivated the Town
to terminate Petitioner.

     25. The only evidence offered by Petitioner that his stutter motivated the
employer is his testimony that Kyzar was unwilling to discuss Petitioner's
stutter as often as Petitioner wanted Kyzar to discuss it.  Petitioner therefore
believed that Kyzar did not like him because he was a stutterer.  That testimony
is not credible.

     26. Accordingly, the totality of the evidence shows that Petitioner
represented himself to be qualified for a highly skilled position, was hired for
that position, failed to perform at the level required, and was terminated.
Petitioner has failed to prove that the Town acted with discriminatory intent
when it terminated Petitioner's employment.

                          RECOMMENDATION

     Based upon the foregoing Findings of Fact and Conclusions of Law, it is

     RECOMMENDED that a Final Order be entered finding that the Town of Palm
Beach did not commit an unlawful employment practice by discharging Petitioner
and dismissing the Petition for Relief filed in this cause.



     DONE and ENTERED this 7th day of December, 1993, at Tallahassee, Florida.

                              ___________________________________
                              LINDA M. RIGOT
                              Hearing Officer
                              Division of Administrative Hearings
                              The DeSoto Building
                              1230 Apalachee Parkway
                              Tallahassee, Florida 32399-1550
                              (904) 488-9675

                              Filed with the Clerk of the
                              Division of Administrative Hearings
                              this 7th day of December, 1993.

COPIES FURNISHED:

Jonathan R. Kaplan, Esquire
Lubin & Gano, P.A.
Second Floor, Flagler Plaza
1217 South Flagler Drive
West Palm Beach, Florida  33401

John C. Randolph, Esquire
Jones, Foster, Johnson, et al.
505 South Flagler Drive
P.O. Drawer "E"
West Palm Beach, Florida  33402

Sharon Moultry, Clerk
Commission on Human Relations
325 John Knox Road
Building F, Suite 240
Tallahassee, Florida  32302-4149

Dana Baird, General Counsel
Commission on Human Relations
325 John Knox Road
Building F, Suite 240
Tallahassee, Florida  32302-4149

                NOTICE OF RIGHT TO SUBMIT EXCEPTIONS

     All parties have the right to submit written exceptions to this Recommended
Order.  All agencies allow each party at least 10 days in which to submit
written exceptions.  Some agencies allow a larger period within which to submit
written exceptions.  You should contact the agency that will issue the final
order in this case concerning agency rules on the deadline for filing exceptions
to this Recommended Order.  Any exceptions to this Recommended Order should be
filed with the agency that will issue the final order in this case.
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                          STATE OF FLORIDA
                 DIVISION OF ADMINISTRATIVE HEARINGS

ANN K. HUBERT,                )
                              )
          Petitioner,         )
                              )
vs.                           )   CASE NO. 93-4849
                              )
DARROCH, INC. d/b/a           )
DOCKSIDE IMPORTS,             )
                              )
          Respondent.         )
______________________________)

                        RECOMMENDED ORDER

     Pursuant to notice, the above matter was heard before the Division of
Administrative Hearings by its duly designated Hearing Officer, Donald R.
Alexander, on October 26, 1993, in Gainesville, Florida.

                           APPEARANCES

     For Petitioner:  Steven M. Scheck, Esquire
                      309 North East First Street
                      Gainesville, Florida  32601-3338

     For Respondent:  Deborah Was
                      1155 South Semoran Boulevard
                      Winter Park, Florida  32792

                     STATEMENT OF THE ISSUE

     Whether respondent is guilty of an unlawful employment practice as alleged
by petitioner.

                      PRELIMINARY STATEMENT

     This cause arose in June 1992 when petitioner, Ann K. Hubert, filed a
charge of discrimination with the Florida Commission on Human Relations
(Commission) alleging that respondent, Darroch, Inc. d/b/a Dockside Imports, had
violated Section 760.10, Florida Statutes, by unlawfully terminating her
employment because of her pregnancy.  After the Commission conducted a
preliminary investigation, its executive director issued a Notice of
Determination: No Cause on February 10, 1993.  Thereafter, petitioner sought a
redetermination of that decision, and this culminated in the issuance of a
Redetermination: No Cause on July 22, 1993.  Petitioner then filed her petition
for relief on August 18, 1993.  The matter was referred by the Commission to the
Division of Administrative Hearings on August 26, 1993, with a request that a
hearing officer be assigned to conduct a formal hearing.  By notice of hearing
dated September 30, 1993, a final hearing was scheduled on October 27, 1993, in
Gainesville, Florida.



     At final hearing, petitioner testified on her own behalf.  Respondent
presented the testimony of Elizabeth Hill, former manager of the Gainesville
store; Elise Dees, assistant store manager; LuAnn Croft, district manager; and
Sherry Trigin, manager of the Inverness store.  Also, it offered respondent's
exhibits 1-3.  All exhibits were received in evidence.  Finally, Deborah Was,
vice president of operations, was authorized to represent respondent as a
qualified representative.

     The transcript of hearing was filed on November 23, 1993.  Proposed
findings of fact and conclusions of law were due by December 3, 1993.  None were
filed.

                        FINDINGS OF FACT

     Based upon the entire record, the following findings of fact are
determined:

     1.  Petitioner, Ann K. Hubert, is a thirty-five year old female.  On
February 4, 1992, she began employment with respondent, Darroch, Inc. d/b/a
Dockside Imports (Dockside), as a part-time cashier at respondent's store in
Newberry Square in Gainesville, Florida.  After a promotion to a full-time
position some six weeks later, she continued working until May 11, 1992, when
she was terminated for what respondent says was poor job performance.
Petitioner contends, however, that she was actually terminated because of her
pregnancy.  These contentions form the basis for this controversy.

     2.  Dockside has a chain of retail stores selling items ranging in size
from figurines to furniture.  Each store has a manager, assistant manger, and an
assistant to the assistant manager known as the first, second and third keys,
respectively.  In addition, each store employs stock clerks, usually males, to
assist in the more physically demanding activities.  Except on a few isolated
occasions, at least two, and sometimes three, employees would be present in the
store at any one time.  During petitioner's tenure as a full-time employee at
Dockside, she occupied the position of third key.  All of the key positions were
held by females.

     3.  During her first days on the job as a part-time cashier, petitioner was
described by her former manager, Betty Hill, as being a "go-getter,"
"wonderful," and "fantastic."  Based on that performance, in March 1992
petitioner was promoted to third key, a full-time position.  Within a short
period of time, however, her work performance began deteriorating, and Hill
began hearing complaints from virtually every other store employee concerning
petitioner's performance and attitude.  In addition, Hill had at least one
customer personally lodge a complaint against petitioner.  These complaints
began before petitioner learned she was pregnant and continued until her
termination.

     4.  In March 1992, petitioner first suspected that she might be pregnant
and she promptly advised Hill of her suspicions.  Hill counseled her to make a
doctor's appointment as soon as possible to confirm her pregnancy.  This was
done in early April 1992 and was reconfirmed "a couple of weeks later."  After
her second visit to the doctor, petitioner advised Hill that, pursuant to her
doctor's orders, she could not lift items weighing more than fifteen to twenty
pounds since she had suffered a miscarriage in 1977.  Petitioner described
Hill's reaction to her pregnancy as being positive, and that Hill "was pretty
good about making sure that (she) didn't lift anything heavy."  Indeed, Hill



instructed the stock clerk that petitioner was to do no heavy lifting.  Except
for this precautionary measure, petitioner's job responsibilities were not
changed.

     4.  Before and after she discovered she was pregnant, petitioner's job
duties included operating the cash register, waiting on customers, setting up
stock, opening the store in the morning, helping customers carry items to their
cars, cleaning, shelving, and the like.  She was also responsible for moving
small boxes from trucks to the stock room several times per week when shipments
arrived.  When heavy items required moving, the stock clerks were available to
perform this task.  Because the delivery of heavy items occurred infrequently
and was known several days in advance, petitioner was not required to carry
heavy furniture items from the truck to the store since extra persons could be
scheduled to be on duty and perform that job.

     5.  Hill's assistant, Elise Dees, came to work daily around 1:00 p. m.
which was just before the end of petitioner's shift.  Beginning in early March,
Dees always found "nothing was done" by petitioner, including such tasks as
shelving, cleaning the glass on tables and windows, vacuuming the floor and the
like.  In addition, petitioner would always complain she was not "feeling good."
According to Dees, she found petitioner's job performance to be "unsatisfactory"
at least three to four days per week.  Dees also observed that petitioner was
always sitting on a box at the back of the store rather than in the front area
where she could assist customers.  At hearing, petitioner says that she was
forced to sit down due to dizziness caused by her pregnancy.  In any event, Dees
suggested petitioner sit on a bar stool by the cash register in the front of the
store in order to be closer to the customers but petitioner declined to do so.

     6.  During the week of May 4, 1992, petitioner took a previously scheduled
one-week vacation to attend a wedding.  While petitioner was on vacation, the
district manager noticed that store morale and teamwork improved, and a
"complete change" in the store environment occurred.  Because of this, a
decision was made to terminate petitioner immediately upon her return from
vacation.  It was decided that a demotion would not be practicable since this
would not improve the decline in employee morale and teamwork if petitioner
stayed in another position.

     7.  When she returned to work on May 11, 1992, petitioner was met in the
parking lot by Hill, who told her that she was being terminated effective
immediately.  Her position was filled that day by another individual whose
gender is not of record.  It is noted that petitioner was not dischargd because
of a fetal protection policy, nor was she discharged because her pregnancy
prevented her from performing her assigned tasks.  Rather, she was terminated
because of her poor work performance since early March 1992, including its
negative impact on co-worker's morale and performance.  Therefore, respondent
did not commit an unlawful employment act in discharging petitioner.

     8.  There was no evidence that Dockside had any previously articulated
policy per se regarding pregnant employees, nor was there evidence that a
similar situation had previously ever arisen.  At the time of hearing, Dockside
was employing at least one pregnant employee and was providing that employee the
same type of accommodations offered petitioner.



                       CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

     9.  The Division of Administrative Hearings has jurisdiction of the subject
matter and the parties hereto pursuant to Subsection 120.57(1), Florida
Statutes.

     10.  Subsection 760.10(1)(a), Florida Statutes, which governs this
controversy, provides in pertinent part:

            (1)  It is an unlawful employment practice
          for an employer:
            (a)  to discharge...any individual...because
          of such individual's...sex...

The petition for relief alleges that Dockside violated this statute by
unlawfully terminating petitioner by reason of her pregnancy.  Although
subsection 760.10(1)(a) does not specify that discrimination on the basis of
pregnancy is sex discrimination, Congress has amended Title VII of the Civil
Rights Act of 1964 by enacting the Pregnancy Discrimination Act of 1978 which
specifies that discrimination on the basis of pregnancy is sex discrimination
and therefore violative of Title VII.  By Congress doing so, subsection
760.10(1)(a) is "pre-empted" by Title VII of the Civil Rights Act of 1964 "to
the extent that Florida's law offers less protection to its citizens than does
the corresponding federal law."  O'Loughlin v. Pinchback, 579 So.2d 788, 792
(Fla. 1st DCA 1991).  See also Pinchback v. St. Johns County Sheriff's
Department, 7 F.A.L.R. 5369, 5371 (FCHR, August 12, 1985).

     11.  Under subsection 701(k) of the Pregnancy Discrimination Act

          The terms because of sex or on the basis
          of sex' (in Title VII) include, but are not
          limited to, because of or on the basis of
          pregnancy, childbirth, or related medical
          conditions; and women affected by pregnancy,
          childbirth, or related medical conditions
          shall be treated the same for all employment-
          related purposes . . . as other persons not
          so affected but similar in their ability or
          inability to work . . .

     12.  Neither party has provided an analysis of the case law governing this
type of dispute or the elements necessary to prove a prima facie case.  It would
appear, however, that in order to make out a prima facie case of discrimination
based upon pregnancy under the foregoing statute, petitioner must show that she
was pregnant, that she was qualified for her position, that an adverse
employment decision was taken against her, and that the employer treated her
differently than other persons who were not pregnant but who were similar in
their ability to work.  Once petitioner establishes a prima facie case of
discrimination, respondent has the responsibility of articulating a legitimate,
nondiscriminatory reason for its actions.  Assuming that burden is satisfied,
petitioner may still prevail by proving that respondent's justification was
pretextual.



     13.  Petitioner has failed to prove a prima facie case of discrimination.
While she proved that she was pregnant and qualified for her position as third
key, and that an adverse employment decision was taken against her, she failed
to show that she was treated any differently than other similarly qualified male
or non-pregnant female employees.

     14.  Assuming arguendo that petitioner presented a prima facie case,
respondent articulated a legitimate, non-discriminatory reason for its
employment decision, that being petitioner's poor work performance beginning in
early March 1992 and continuing until her termination.  Petitioner did not show
that this reason was pretextual in nature.  This being so, the petition for
relief should be denied.

                         RECOMMENDATION

     Based on the foregoing findings of fact and conclusions of law, it is

     RECOMMENDED that the Commission enter a final order denying the petition
for relief.

     DONE AND ENTERED this 9th day of December, 1993, in Tallahassee, Florida.

                           ___________________________________
                           DONALD R. ALEXANDER
                           Hearing Officer
                           Division of Administrative Hearings
                           The DeSoto Building
                           1230 Apalachee Parkway
                           Tallahassee, FL  32399-1550
                           (904) 488-9675

                           Filed with the Clerk of the
                           Division of Administrative Hearings
                           this 9th day of December, 1993.

COPIES FURNISHED:

Sharon Moultry, Clerk
Human Relations Commission
325 John Knox Road
Building F, Suite 240
Tallahassee, Florida  32303-4149

Dana C. Baird, Esquire
325 John Knox Road
Building F, Suite 240
Tallahassee, Florida  32303-4149

Steven M. Scheck, Esquire
309 North East First Street
Gainesville, Florida  32601-3338

Ms. Deborah Was
1155 South Semoran Boulevard
Winter Park, Florida  32792



              NOTICE OF RIGHT TO SUBMIT EXCEPTIONS

All parties have the right to submit to the agency written exceptions to this
Recommended Order.  All agencies allow each party at least ten days in which to
submit written exceptions.  Some agencies allow a larger period within which to
submit written exceptions.  You should contact the agency that will issue the
Final Order in this case concerning agency rules on the deadline for filing
exceptions to this Recommended Order.  Any exceptions to this Recommended Order
should be filed with the agency that will issue the Final Order in this case.
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